Public Document Pack



DORSET COUNCIL - CABINET

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 1 OCTOBER 2019

Present: Cllrs Spencer Flower (Chairman), Peter Wharf (Vice-Chairman), Tony Alford, Ray Bryan, Graham Carr-Jones, Tony Ferrari, Laura Miller, Andrew Parry, Gary Suttle and David Walsh

Apologies: There were no apologies.

Also present: Cllr Jon Andrews, Cllr Pete Barrow, Cllr Cherry Brooks, Cllr Susan Cocking, Cllr Janet Dover, Cllr Jean Dunseith, Cllr Beryl Ezzard, Cllr David Gray, Cllr Matthew Hall, Cllr Rob Hughes, Cllr Stella Jones, Cllr Val Pothecary, Cllr Molly Rennie, Cllr Maria Roe, Cllr Daryl Turner, Cllr John Worth and Cllr Kelvin Clayton

Officers present (for all or part of the meeting):

Matt Prosser (Chief Executive), Aidan Dunn (Executive Director - Corporate Development S151), Jonathan Mair (Corporate Director - Legal & Democratic Service Monitoring Officer), Sarah Parker (Executive Director of People - Children), John Sellgren (Executive Director, Place), Kate Critchel (Senior Democratic Services Officer) and Rebecca Kirk (Corporate Director of Housing, Dorset Council)

53. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 3 September 2019 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

54. **Declarations of Interest**

Cllr G Suttle declared a non disclosable interest in respect of item 10 on the agenda. He advised that he would participate in the discussion and indicated that he would vote on the matter.

Cllr G Carr-Jones declared a non disclosable interest in respect of the question and answer relating to Dorset Waste Partnership. No further action was required.

55. **Public Participation**

There was no public participation to report.

56. Questions from Members

Three questions were received from members. The questions and answers are attached to these minutes as an appendix.

57. Forward Plan

The forward plan was received and noted.

58. Dorset Councils Plan 2020-2024

The Leader of the Council presented the draft Dorset Council's first ever-whole council plan. It set out the councils vision, ambitions, priorities and some of the key activities that services would undertake to deliver them.

An all member seminar had influenced the creation of the plan and views of residents and partners would be sought during a public conversation period. Feedback from those conversations would be incorporated into the draft plan in preparation for Full Council in February 2020.

The Portfolio Holder for Corporate Development and Change confirmed that all members would receive a copy of the draft plan, in order that they could share it with their town and parish councils. Members agreed that it was important to establish good connections and working relationships with all local councils. It was also an opportunity for the council to work collaboratively with the voluntary sector who could make valuable contributions to the council's corporate objectives.

Decision

- (a) That the draft Council Plan 2020-2024 be approved (as set in Appendix 1 of the report of 1 October 2019) for engagement in accordance with the next steps set out in section 5 of the report.
- (b) That the output from the councillor seminar of 2 September 2019 (Appendix 2 of the report) be noted.
- (c) That the briefing pack for parish and town councils (Appendix 3 of the report) be approved and promoted as part of the public conversation.
- (d) That the equality impact assessment and any additional activity required to ensure the conversation was as inclusive as possible be received and noted.

Reason for the decision

To ensure Dorset Council's inaugural plan was informed by local people and the council's partners.

59. Council Tax - Support for Care Leavers

The Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Help presented a report that explored the options on how Dorset Council could support young people leaving the care system in Dorset by introducing a discretionary Council Tax support scheme. The approach had cross party support and was recognised by the Children's Society. As a Corporate Parent the Portfolio Holder for Finance, Commercial and Assets supported the proposal and agreed that it would help to ease the financial burden on care leavers whilst their transitioned into adulthood.

Recommendation to Council

That Dorset Council agrees to exercise its discretionary powers, under Section 13A of the Local Government Finance Act 1992, to award Council Tax discounts, effective from 1 April 2020, in the following cases.

- (a) That a 100% Council Tax discretionary discount be awarded in respect of those cases where the care leaver is under the age of 25 and is solely responsible for the Council Tax;
- (b) That where a care leaver, who is under the age of 25, lives with someone else who is responsible for the Council Tax, they be disregarded for the purposes of determining whether a 25% single person's discount applies;
- (c) That support only be provided in respect of those care leavers:
 - For whom Dorset Council has a corporate parenting responsibility, and
 - ii. who live in the Council's area
- (d) That, in the case of (a) above that support will be automatically awarded where the care leaver is in regular contact with Children's Services. In all other cases the Taxpayer will be required to apply for the discount or disregard.

Reason for Decision

As a Corporate Parent, Dorset Council has a duty to apply the Corporate Parenting Principles as set out in the Children and Social Work Act 2017. Care leavers face a range of pressures when they start to live independently for the first time. This recommendation will help these care leavers manage the transition to adulthood and offer an opportunity for the council to exercise its function as a Corporate Parent.

60. Report of the Monitoring Officer on an Investigation by the Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman

The Corporate Director for Legal & Democratic (Monitoring Officer) presented a statutory report that he had issued under Section 5A of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989. It followed the publication of the conclusions of the Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman finding that failings by the former Dorset County Council had led to a boy, with autism, being left without proper education for two years. Those failings had been found by the Ombudsman to amount to maladministration resulting in injustice to the complainants; their son and also to be part of wider systemic failings.

The purpose of presenting the report was to ensure that these findings were brought the attention of Cabinet. This reflected the seriousness of the formal findings and was to enable Cabinet to put in place an appropriate action plan. The

legislation required the Cabinet to respond to the Monitoring Officer and to send a copy of their response to the 72 councillors who are not members of the Cabinet.

Members were advised that it was unusual for the Ombudsman to go as far as to issue a formal finding of maladministration and injustice in this way. But there was a context to this case of eight earlier investigations where the Ombudsman had found the former County Council to be at fault and the County Council had agreed to act upon a series of recommendations.

The Monitoring Officer reported that there were ten recommendations in total, five relating to the child in question and a further five were of wider application and system related. He further advised that the Chairman of the People Scrutiny Committee had asked that her Committee be given the task of overseeing completion of the action plan and would be scrutinising this report along with receiving a copy of the Cabinet's minute on this item, at their next meeting on 8 October 2019. This was welcomed by Cabinet members.

In addressing the Cabinet meeting, Cllr Ezzard welcomed the report and the approach to resolving the outstanding recommendations.

Members agreed that this was a serious matter and it could not happen again. They were reassured that some actions had been taken or were in the process of being implemented. They further agreed that it was essential that the recommendations be considered against the SEND improvement plan and the Children's Blueprint for Change.

Cabinet supported recommendation 4 of the report that the Health and Wellbeing Board be asked to monitor progress made both in addressing the outstanding actions and in the review of the eight previous investigations.

Decision

- (a) That the action taken since receipt of the Local Government and Social Care Ombudsman's report (18 016 599) be noted and the Ombudsman's ten recommendations (set out in paragraphs 3.3 and 3.6 of the report to Cabinet of 1 October 2019) be accepted.
- (b) That the actions identified by the Director of People Children in response to the Ombudsman's recommendations (set out in paragraphs 3.3 and 3.4 to 3.6 of the report to Cabinet on 1 October 2019) be approved.
- (c) That the Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Help and the Executive Director for People Children be asked to commission a review of the agreed actions arising from the eight previous investigations of Dorset County Council undertaken by the Ombudsman (set out in paragraph 4.5 of the report to Cabinet on 1 October 2019).
- (d) That the Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Help be asked to oversee reporting to the Health and Wellbeing Board on monitoring of the progress made both in addressing the outstanding actions and the review of

the eight previous investigations, including a first report to the Board at its meeting on 30 October 2019.

Reason for the Decision

In order to ensure that there is a robust plan in place to put right the issues identified by the Ombudsman, including wider systemic failings

61. Adoption of the Dorset and BCP Mineral Sites Plan

The Cabinet considered a report seeking the adoption of the Bournemouth, Christchurch, Poole and Dorset Mineral Site Plan. The Portfolio Holder for Planning advised that the draft plan had been submitted to the Secretary of State and an independent inspector in March 2018. The Inspectors report had now been issued and it concluded that, subject to the inclusion of modifications, the plan was legally compliant and sound.

The Portfolio Holder for Planning confirmed that the modifications did not significantly alter the thrust of the overall content and approach that was submitted for examinations. The Plan covered the areas of both Dorset Council and Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council (BCP) and would need to be adopted by both unitary councils.

Members noted that BCP would be considering the adoption of the plan on 13 November 2019. Once this had occurred there would be a 6 week challenge period from the date of adoption, during which interested parties had the right to challenge the plan on legal and procedural matters.

Cabinet members supported the adoption of the Bournemouth, Poole and Dorset Mineral Sites Plan as it ensured Dorset Council had an up to date statutory policy framework for considering planning applications for mineral development. Members also drew particular attention to the significant amount of work and engagement that had gone into the development of the plan.

Recommended to Full Council

That the Bournemouth, Christchurch, Poole and Dorset Mineral Sites Plan be adopted and Council be requested to:-

- 1. resolves to adopt the Plan subject to its inclusion of the main modifications that are appended to the Inspector's Report;
- 2. confirms that the formal adoption date will begin two weeks from the date at which both BCP Council and Dorset Council have resolved to adopt the plan;
- 3. delegates to the Portfolio Holder for Planning, after consultation with the Executive Director for Place:
 - any additional (non-material) modifications to the Plan which were the subject of consultation, together with any other additional modifications which benefit the clarity of the Plan;

b. authority to expedite any technical/procedural matters associated with adoption of the plan, including those connected with Dorset Council's role as the Competent Authority on matters relating the Habitats Regulations Assessment of the Plan.

Reason for decision

To ensure Dorset Council has an up-to-date statutory policy framework for considering planning applications for minerals development.

To comply with the requirements of the statutory/consequential orders concerning Shaping Dorset Council which require a council-wide local plan by 2024.

62. Making of Broadwindsor Neighbourhood Plan 2018 to 2031

The Portfolio Holder for Planning presented a report that set out the Broadwindsor Neighbourhood Plan that had been subject to independent examination and a successful referendum. Members were invited to make the neighbourhood plan part of the development plan for use in planning decisions in the Broadwindsor Neighbourhood Area.

From an electorate of 1,287 there was a turnout of 31.16%. The results of the referendum were that 75.06% voted in favour of the plan with 24.93% voting against. Where a referendum results in more than half those voting, voting in favour of the proposal the council must make (adopt) the plan as soon as reasonably practical.

Members acknowledged the hard work and commitment of those involved in producing the plan and the support provided by officers of the council.

Decision

- (a) That the Council make the Broadwindsor Neighbourhood Plan part of the statutory development plan for the Broadwindsor Neighbourhood Area (the parishes of Broadwindsor, Burstock and Seaborough), as set out in appendix A of the report of 1 October 2019;
- (b) That the Council offers its congratulations to Broadwindsor Group Parish Council in producing their neighbourhood plan.

Reason for the decision

To formally adopt the Broadwindsor Neighbourhood Plan as part of the statutory development plan for the Broadwindsor Neighbourhood Area. In addition, to recognise the significant amount of work undertaken by the Group Parish Council in preparing the neighbourhood plan.

63. Milborne St Andrew Neighbourhood Plan 2018 to 2033

The Portfolio Holder for Planning presented a report seeking Cabinet to adopt the Milborne St Andrew Neighbourhood Plan. The plan had been subject to independent examination and a referendum. The referendum results were that

90.6% voted in favour of the plan with 9.4% voting against it. Where the result were more than half those voting in favour of the plan, the council must make the plan as soon as it was practical.

The Leader of the Council commented that a great deal of work and effort was carried out to produce these plan and the public should be commended for their commitment and efforts. The plan would form part of the development plan for the parish of Milborne St Andrew alongside other plans, which would be considered by Dorset Council as part of the development planning process for the area.

Decision

- (a) That the Council makes the Milborne St Andrew Neighbourhood Plan 2018 to 2033 part of the statutory development plan for the Milborne St Andrew Neighbourhood Area, as set out in Appendix A to the report of 1 October 2019.
- (b) That the Council offers its congratulations to Milborne St Andrew Parish Council and members of the Neighbourhood Plan Group in producing a successful neighbourhood plan.

Reason for the decision

To make the Milborne St Andrew Neighbourhood Plan part of the statutory development plan for the Milborne St Andrew Neighbourhood Area. In addition, to recognise the significant amount of work undertaken by the Parish Council and members of the Neighbourhood Plan Group.

64. Youth Justice Plan

Cabinet considered a report that set out the statutory requirement to publish a annual Youth Justice Plan. Members were advised that the Plan must provide specified information about local provision of youth justice services.

The Portfolio Holder of Children, Education and Early Help confirmed that the report summarised the Youth Justice Plan for 2019/20. He further explained that this plan related to a pan-Dorset approach to improve local youth justice and children's services systems, improve safety, well-being and outcomes for young people.

Members noted that the Plan had also been scrutinised by People Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 10 September 2019, where members recommended the Youth Justice Plan for approval.

Recommendation to Council

- (a) That the Youth Justice Plan be approved;
- (b) That an update be provided in 6 months-time on progress with the plan

Reason for decision

Youth Offending Teams are required to publish an annual Youth Justice Plan which should be approved by the Local Authority for that Youth Offending Team and by the Youth Justice Board. Dorset Combined Youth Offending Service works across both Dorset Council and Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council. Approval has been obtained from Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council, as well as being sought from Dorset Council. The Youth Justice Board has also indicated its approval for this Youth Justice Plan.

The draft Youth Justice Plan has been approved by the Dorset Combined Youth Offending Service Partnership Board.

65. **Domestic Violence and Abuse Services in Dorset**

The Portfolio Holder of Housing presented a report that set out the issues around the recommissioning approach for Domestic Violence and Abuse (DVA) Services. He further advised that service carried out a vital role for some of the most vulnerable in society. As part of the review of current county-wide DVA provision led by the Councils Community Safety Team a number of findings have been identified.

The review established that better outcomes could be achieved for people within services by introducing a whole system approach. This was a long-term work programme that would require a partnership approach by all the different service funders, including Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council and the Office of the Police and Crime Commissioner.

The Leader of the Council invited Cllr M Rennie, the Domestic Violence and Abuse Champion to address members. Cllr M Rennie expressed concerns regarding funding levels which were the same as the previous contract yet the council was seeking a greater level of innovation and exploration of issues.

The Portfolio Holder confirmed that the People Scrutiny Committee had considered the report at their last meeting and Cllr Rennie, had at that meeting, suggested that additional funding would be required to meet this approach. However this would need to be evidenced before it could be considered.

In response to those comments and concerns, the Portfolio Holder of Housing welcomed Cllr Rennie's input, experience and specialist knowledge in this field and hoped that they would be able to work closely together on the subject. The Portfolio Holder also advised that he had agreed to potentially set up an Executive Advisory Panel or other mechanism to feed into and monitor the service going forward, including a 6 monthly members bulletin.

Overall members welcomed progress made and that the service was available to all victims regardless of geographical location, gender or tenure. It also provided both safe accommodation and outreach support into the local community.

Decision

(a) That the Recommissioning approach for Domestic Violence and Abuse Services in Dorset be approved.

- (b) That, if based on evidence from officers on the work carried out, with particular regard to the short term and pilot project, it was felt that there could be a benefit from the input of additional resources, this should be considered by Cabinet.
- (b) That a further report be provided to Cabinet in 12 months-time.

66. Climate Change Executive Advisory Panel Update

The Portfolio Holder for Highways, Travel and Environment gave a verbal update on the progress of the Climate Change Executive Advisory Panel (EAP). He advised Cabinet of the launch of a new Climate Emergency page on the Dorset Council Website. Interested parties could access information on the council's response since declaring a Climate Emergency at its council meeting in May and other related information.

The Portfolio Holder further advised that the EAP was currently meeting with various organisations to hear their evidence and ideas on how the council could help to reduce the environment impact of its own services, as well as support local communities to do the same.

In a response to a comment from Cllr B Ezzard regarding Town and Parishes, members agreed that it was also important that members looked at their own individual carbon footprint and it was also agreed that all levels of governance needed to address this global issue.

67. Urgent items

There were no urgent items considered at the meeting.

68. Exempt Business

Decision

That the press and the public be excluded for the following item(s) in view of the likely disclosure of exempt information within the meaning of paragraph 3 & 4 of schedule 12 A to the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended).

69. Wareham Gateway Development

Before introducing the following item, the Leader of the Council reported the receipt of a petition, with over 1000 signatures, regarding Wareham Gateway Development. This petition would be dealt with through the councils petition scheme accordance with the council's constitution.

The Committee considered a detailed exempt report on the Wareham Gateway Development and discussed next steps and their preferred option.

Decision

(a) That authority be delegated to the Executive Director for People

(Adults) and the Executive Director for Place in conjunction with the Portfolio Holder(s) for Adult Social Care & Health and Housing to agree with NHS colleagues how public land assets would be used and any capital financial benefit was to be returned to Dorset Council to deliver our shared aims in Purbeck.

- (b) That the commencement of procurement for a Development Partner who will fund and deliver this project, and a Housing Provider to provide Housing Management services in conjunction with NHS Dorset Healthcare and NHS Dorset CCG, be approved. Final award to be approved by Cabinet.
- (c) To support preferred development 2 as set out in the exempt report of 1 October 2019.
- (d) To bid for One Public Estate phase 8 grant funding with partners to support the ongoing work programme of the Building Better Lives Programme and support usage of some existing OPE funding to support the Town Council in making a decision.
- (e) To approve the approach of Dorset Council officers leading on the development of the preferred option into an outline planning application for submission during this financial year.
- (f) That the proposed disposal of capital assets at an estimated value as set out in the exempt report be approved.
- (g) That an allocation of capital funding and total amount as set out in the exempt report be approved.

Reason for the decision

To deliver the outcomes of the Building Better Lives programme in Wareham, and to respond to identified need and gaps in service.

Members Questions and Answers

Chairmar	1	

Duration of meeting: 10.00 - 11.35 am

Minute Annex M

Cabinet - 1 October 2019

Questions from Members

Question 1

Question from Cllr Nick Ireland

From May 2017 until April 2019, I was honoured to represent the Linden Lea Division of Dorset County Council. This represented a population of circa 9000.

Since May 2019 I have represented the new Crossways Ward of Dorset Council which has approximately 3800 residents, and in this short time I have received more complaints regarding the service provided by Dorset Waste Partnership than during the entire two preceding years.

The feedback I have received from my fellow LibDem councillors has reinforced the fact that there has been a dramatic reduction in service quality in recent months.

Having communicated with officers regarding the situation at the depot serving my community (Wareham), the problems there stem from a shortage of serviceable vehicles combined with a chronic lack of qualified drivers.

DWP recently advertised for three permanent driver positions. At the closing date (15th September), the only applications received were from two existing people who were already covering for vacancies, one of whom can't cover all the necessary shifts. There were NO new applicants.

It appears that the major reason for this situation is that DWP don't pay enough. They have lost permanent employees to other, more lucrative roles and the agencies who supply DWP have stated that they can't source drivers at the rates payable. In a detailed document to Dorset Council from an agency supplier back in May, no other local employer of the many quoted paid less than DWP, the average starting hourly rate for them was £10.67/hour and DWP currently pay £9.03/hour. In addition, DWP's overtime and Bank Holiday rates are significantly inferior.

Can the Cabinet member responsible please explain what urgent action is being taken to address this issue affecting our residents and provide a committed timescale for resolution?

Response from the Portfolio Holder for Customer, Community and Regulatory Services

There have been a number of vehicle breakdowns and issues with driver recruitment at the Dorset Waste Partnership's Wareham depot in recent months which have led to service disruptions in some areas of Purbeck.

Wareham depot does not have any workshop facilities and is reliant on available technicians travelling from the Weymouth depot. There are also licence restrictions on the number of vehicles we can operate, so it is not currently possible to keep sufficient spare vehicles to cover breakdowns.

There is also a national shortage of LGV drivers and, while this is having an impact on recruitment across Dorset generally, the Dorset Waste Partnership's operations across the Purbeck area have been affected more significantly than others.

Upon investigation, we have concluded that Dorset Council currently pays the DWP's LGV drivers less than neighbouring authorities and comparable companies.

Therefore, we are reviewing Dorset Council's pay rates for DWP drivers. Officers are working closely with HR colleagues to explore all options on pay and grading, including the option of a market supplement being applied to DWP driver posts.

In the meantime, drivers from other depots will continue to assist on the collection rounds in the Wareham area and we are also conducting in-house training for loaders to become drivers. While taking on temporary staff has been necessary, we should point out that we are not currently exceeding DWP staffing or hire vehicle budgets.

The Dorset Waste Partnership would like to apologise to any Purbeck residents that have recently experienced delays to their bin collection service. Rest assured, we are working hard to resolve the issues as quickly as we can.

Question 2

Question from Cllr N Ireland

On the 11th September I was asked to raise with the relevant officers that an obviously abandoned vehicle was on Dorset Council land partially blocking the cycle path between Weymouth and Dorchester; both Dorset Council and Dorset Police had deigned to get involved when approached by the public.

I highlighted the fact that the last vehicle left near there was torched and sent a photograph of the current situation to aid resolution.

Despite this, the responses I received from several officers indicated that no immediate action would be taken and there was no risk.

To no-one's surprise other than apparently Dorset Council, by the end of the weekend a burnt hulk was completely blocking the cycle path, the fire had damaged the path surface and oil and glass abounded.

The wreckage was finally removed, after numerous interventions to get someone to take ownership of the problem, at 4pm Friday 20th September with surface repair to follow at a later date.

I'm sure if the vehicle had been abandoned on the Weymouth relief road, it would have been removed with haste yet it seems cyclists are once again treated as a lower class of citizen, whilst the arson and subsequent cost to the taxpayer could have been completely avoided.

Can the Cabinet member for Highways, Travel & Environment please detail what measures are being implemented to prevent this fiasco happening again?

Response from the Portfolio Holder Highways, Travel and Environment

Dorset Council's Parking Services Team investigated the status of the vehicle as soon as it was reported to us. However, because it was taxed, insured and had not been reported as stolen, neither the council nor Dorset Police had a legal mandate to remove the vehicle.

Parking Services then contacted the owner, who was making their own arrangements to have the vehicle removed. We also contacted Dorset & Wilshire Fire & Rescue Service, who concluded that the vehicle wasn't a risk and therefore would not get involved.

Unfortunately, the vehicle was burnt out before the owner could retrieve it. Subsequently the remains have been taken away and we have started clearing up the area.

While the local councillor was kept up-to-date with the case, a review of our internal procedures will now take place to make sure that unnecessary delays do not occur in the future.

While we are committed to finding a one-stop solution for customers reporting abandoned vehicles, we are bound by the legal criteria for what is considered an

'abandoned vehicle' and can only take action in specific circumstances which weren't applicable in this instance.

Question 3

Question from Cllr Jon Andrews

Please can you advise me why we are considering adopting the MSANP when at the Northern area planning committee it was quite clearly ignored, even though the referendum result of the people who took part was 90% in favour and maximum weighting should be given to the Neighbourhood plan. This decision was quite Cleary based on the advice of both the legal and planning officers and ignored the voice of the local people.

The value of the local neighbourhood plan in my opinion has just been extinguished and I would advise any parish that is considering embarking on one to not waste two or three years constructing a plan as the authority will take no notice or be frightened of the legal cost of an appeal.

Response from the Portfolio Holder for Planning

Once a referendum has received a majority vote in favour of a draft neighbourhood plan, the local authority has a statutory duty to adopt the plan within eight weeks. There are some exceptions to this rule. These are where it considers the making of the neighbourhood plan would breach, or be incompatible with, any EU or human rights obligations. In this case, no such circumstances apply.

Consequently, any decisions taken by an area planning committee on planning applications within a draft or adopted neighbourhood plan area can have no bearing upon the Local Authority's statutory duties.

When considering an application in relation to a residential development at Huntley Down, the planning committee was made aware of the status of the neighbourhood plan, both in the officer's report and presentation. Committee members gave this full consideration in a debate that followed. The officer's report stated that:

'The emerging MSANP is also a material consideration. MSANP, which has allocated land for housing growth, has been through examination and referendum, and full weight can be given to these policies. However, as set out [in the officer's report], it is considered that this proposal, on its merits, does not conflict with the aims and objectives of the MSANP'.

The advice to members took account of a recent appeal decision for a slightly larger housing proposal on the same site, which the inspector, whilst dismissing the appeal, did not consider conflicted with the neighbourhood plan. This was a matter of principle that was directly relevant to the planning application considered by the Northern Area Planning Committee on 17 September. In his report the inspector noted that:

'NP policy MSA1 allows for the release of unallocated greenfield sites for open market housing where, as in this instance, there is a shortfall in supply. As noted by the NP Examiner, planning applications for development on land not allocated in the NP need to be considered on their merits and having regard to the broad presumption in favour of sustainable development. The proposal would not harm the character of the local landscape or undermine the NP'.

The committee debated the proposal objectively and fairly on its merits, having due regard to the neighbourhood plan, and resolved to grant planning permission (subject to a Section 106 Planning Obligation) following a vote. In reaching this decision, significant discussion about the neighbourhood plan took place.

Furthermore, the closeness of the vote indicated the fine balance of consideration in this complex case.

